Pinewood Sanitary District
TO THE CLERK OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF COCONINO COUNTY AND THE GENERAL PUBLIC: PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PINEWOOD SANITARY DISTRICT OF COCONINO COUNTY, ARIZONA, WILL HOLD A SPECIAL BOARD MEETING ON FEBRUARY 29, 2024, AT THE PINEWOOD SANITARY DISTRICT OFFICE, 18075 S. FAIRWAY DR., AT 3:00 PM. 
PURSUANT TO ARIZONA REVISED STATUTES SECTION 38-431.03 (A)(3), THE BOARD MAY VOTE TO GO INTO ONE OR MORE SEPARATE EXECUTIVE SESSIONS FOR LEGAL ADVICE FOR ANY ITEM ON THE AGENDA.  THE AGENDA WILL INCLUDE THE FOLLOWING, ALONG WITH POTENTIALLY OTHER MATTERS:
A.  Administration: (Board Members only)
1.  Open
Bill Spain called the meeting to order at 3:00 pm on Leap Day, February 29th, 2024. 
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
3.  Roll Call
Mark Giebelhaus called roll. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Bill Spain, Mark Giebelhaus and Dick Drinen were present. Kass Krall was absent. Kass Krall arrived at 3:05 pm.  
4. Administrative Information 
Jim Carpenter is going to see legal counsel regarding the return of PSD documents and files.  
5.  Public hearing pursuant to A.R.S. 48-2027(H) regarding increases in system-wide operations and maintenance fees effective May 1, 2024 and May 1, 2025. 

Dick Drinen moved to open the Public Hearing pursuant to ARS 48-2027 (H) regarding increases in system-wide operations and maintenance fees. Mark Giebelhaus seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes.  

Richard Jensen, a member of the public, has lived full time in Munds Park since 2003. He spoke regarding questions about the amount of the price increase and whether this was a bond issue. He also mentioned East Side neighbors are wondering how much of the increase is due to West Side development. Bill Spain explained the rate increase timeline. He explained this was not a bond issue, but a result of the WIFA loan passage. He mentioned this is to repair the collections systems and a majority of the system is located on the East Side.

There were no other speakers.  

Mark Giebelhaus moved to close the Public Hearing. Barb Sherman seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes. 

6. Discussion and possible action to approve Resolution 2024-02-29 regarding increases in system-wide operations and maintenance fees effective May 1, 2024 and May 1, 2025. The Board may enter into executive session under ARS 38-431.03 (A) (3) for legal advice. 

Mark Giebelhaus motioned to adopt Resolution 2024-02-29. Bob Timberman seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes.  
Dick Drinen commented that he felt it was necessary to amend the resolution and change the effective dates to July 1, 2024 and July 1, 2025 to fit with quarterly billing as requested by PSD staff. This would also  give staff more opportunity to notify the public.

Dick Drinen made the motion to amend the Resolution as noted above.  Barb Sherman seconded the motion.  Discussion was opened.  Bill Spain clarified the resolution as raising the rate to $74.90 a month on July 1, 2024, and the next price increase would be to $85.00 a month on July 1, 2025. Discussion continued regarding the price increases applying to the East and West side or whether the West side would be excluded.  There was also a discussion of changing the pricing on properties that paid based on a certain number of gallons.  

Bill Spain recommended tabling the Resolution until after the Board went into Executive Session. 

Kass Krall moved to table the Resolution that had originally been passed. Dick Drinen seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes.  
7. Discussion and possible action regarding Royce litigation. The Board may enter into executive session under ARS 38-431.03 (A) (3) for legal advice and/or (A)(4) for preparation for mediation/ negotiations. 
Dick Drinen moved to go into Executive Session under ARS 38-431.03 (A) (3) for legal counsel. Bob Timberman seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes.

Board entered into Executive Session at 3:18 pm.
Board entered into General Session at 4:03 pm. 

Dick Drinen moved to go into Executive Session under ARS 38-431.03 (A) (4) for mediation negotiations. Bob Timberman seconded. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes.    

Board entered into Executive Session at 4:04 pm. 
Board entered into General Session at 4:44 pm.  

Legal Counsel was directed to proceed as discussed in the Executive Session.  

6.  Return to Resolution 2024-02-29.

Kass Kral moved to return to Resolution 2024-02-29. Mark Giebelhaus seconded the motion. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes. 

Dick Drinen clarified that the motion on the table was to change the starting date of the price increase to July 1, 2024 and July 1, 2025. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes. 

Bob Timberman exited the meeting.  

Discussion continued regarding residences on the West Side. 

Mark Giebelhaus moved to amend Resolution 2024-02-29 Section 2A, the last sentence with a period after Pinewood Sanitary District and strike the remainder of the sentence. Dick Drinen seconded the motion.  Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero Nay votes. 			       
Discussion continued regarding West Side and East Side commercial and business properties and how O&M was calculated for them.  A consensus was reached that the Budget Committee will follow up with changes to the resolution and amendments for submission to the Board.  
 
Dick Drinen moved to suspend/vacate the prior vote approving Resolution 2024-02-29 until the March 14th Board Meeting. Mark Giebelhaus seconded the motion. Len Friedlund, Barb Sherman, Bob Timberman, Mark Giebelhaus, Kass Krall, and Dick Drinen voted in favor. There were zero nay votes. 

Staff was directed to work with Budget Committee regarding West Side business and a schedule of fees.  

Bill Spain adjourned the meeting at 5:14 pm. 

